


























































































Consumer Affairs Committee  

City Council 

250 Broadway 

New York, NY 10007 

 

Re:         INT 289.-A 

 

Dear Council Members: 

 I am a voter in one your City Council districts and write this letter to ask you to support Int. 289-A, that was 

introduced by Ydanis Rodriguez, Chair of the Transportation Committee and will be presented in a hearing by 

the Consumer Affairs Committee chaired by Rafael Espinal. 

 New York City has hundreds of double decker sightseeing buses making three or more tours a day through 

heavily congested traffic areas. However, the drivers of these buses have blind spots on the upper level. Some 

owners are asking drivers to conduct tours, call out sites, and answer passenger questions while navigating the 

busiest street traffic in the nation. This is distracted driving. Int. 289-A is an amendment to local administrative 

law requiring a bus with separate lower and upper-level seating to have one employee licensed pursuant to 

section 20-243 present on the upper level at all times when passengers are on the upper level. A person on the 

second level can via microphone, alert the driver of potential crashes involving pedestrians, or risky behavior of 

passengers on board. 

As a New York City Tour Guide I've seen potential disasters avoided with the presence of experienced tour 

guides. The drivers are always looking for potential disaster in the road ahead but the dangers are also behind 

them out of their view.  The passengers think nothing of rushing up and down the stairs to keep grandma warm 

downstairs  and abreast of what  other family members are up to above in telephoto advantaged seating.  But 

those stairs are the most dangerous place in the bus.  

 In early summer trees along Central Park's outer borders are hanging low and in need of pruning. Only the tour 

guide traveling that road three times each day knows exactly where every heavy bough hangs - not the drivers, 

not the passengers.  The tour guides know the clearance in the traffic signs above  and the overpasses-  not the 

tourist eager to take that photo opportunity, and disasters have occurred because of that.  The driver can't watch 

for all the traffic on the stairs and concentrate on the road as well. 

There are medical emergencies,  perhaps a pregnancy where the baby has decided to come into the world, right 

there, right now, on that bus.  Tour guides take safety lessons of emergency situations and are well prepared. 

Int. 289-A will create safer NYC streets for pedestrians and visitors to New York City. It would help ensure a 

safe and happy tour experience for the 58 million visitors to New York City a year.  

Please support Int. 289-A. 

Sincerely,    

 

Gilbert Gulston 



To the New York City Council:


I testified Tuesday at Consumer Affairs Committee meeting 
regarding Int. 289-A.


I’ve been a NYC tour guide since 1981, and have worked for 
three double decker tour bus companies over the last nineteen 
years.


It’s essential that DCA licensed tour guides be required to be on 
the double decker buses at all times. Our most important job as 
tour guides is to insure that our passengers survive the tour 
healthy. We make multiple safety announcements throughout the 
tour as policy. In two instances over the last several years I have 
physically saved two passengers from serious injury or death. 
Tourists become enticed by the many photo opportunities during 
a double decker tour, and often stand up to grab a quick shot 
while ignoring the danger they put themselves in. In two cases 
after passengers ignored verbal warnings I was forced to jump 
up, grab them by their shoulders, and force them back into their 
seats. I have also saved countless others from injury or death 
with urgent verbal warnings. Another problem is passengers 
leaning or reaching over the side of the bus. They can fall over 
the side or get clipped by passing trucks or buses. 


In the past, some companies have allowed non-licensed 
representatives to do this job. These representatives were paid 
minimum wage and from my observations spent most of their 
time on the bus checking their emails instead of guarding the 
safety of passengers. Licensed tour guides take their jobs 
seriously and totally engage with their passengers at all times 
throughout the tour.


While guiding on buses I have observed other double decker 
companies without licensed tour guides risking the lives of their 
customers on a daily basis. I’ve seen them standing up on an 



open top bus for many blocks risking injury or death. I’ve also 
observed drivers of those companies giving the tour while 
driving, which is also dangerous and flatly illegal.


Beyond safety, there are other important reasons to require DCA 
licensed tour guides on each bus. We serve as the ambassadors 
of NYC to the world. We are on the front line of the very lucrative 
tourism industry in our beloved city. Visitors who gain knowledge 
of the city and have positive experiences here are much more 
likely to return and recommend a NYC visit to friends and family. 
Our job as tour guides is to facilitate this. Taped tours on buses 
are not practical for a few reasons. They can’t improvise during 
the countless parades, street fairs, and street closings we deal 
with on a constant basis. And more importantly a taped tour 
can’t answer questions. Part of our job is to answer a myriad of 
questions and help tailor the passenger’s visit to their 
preferences. We recommend restaurants, museums, department 
stores, parks, Broadway shows, and special events occurring 
during their visit. These recommendations help fuel the economy 
of our city and our experience helps protect visitors from being 
taken advantage of. We also instruct them on how to use mass 
transit.


Requiring a DCA licensed tour guide on double decker buses is a 
win for visitors and the city alike. The DCA only grants licenses to 
qualified, knowledgeable guides who have passed a stringent 
test. We provide a thorough, entertaining tour while protecting 
the safety of out passengers. 


Please vote yes on Int. 289-A.


Sincerely,

Ric Stoneback




Re: Int. 289-A, heard Tuesday April 24 by Consumer Affairs Committee 

Dear City Council: 

I support Int. 289-A the double decker bus safety bill requiring owners to have a licensed person on the 

second level. My name is Lionelle Hamanaka and I am in the 6th District of Helen Rosenthal. The driver 

has BLIND SPOTS on the second level therefore can’t possibly monitor behavior of passengers on top. 

Let’s avoid the tragedies of oversized buses we have seen last year and in 2014 when 14 people were 

injured in Times Square. When an 18 year old was killed on a double decker in California in 2014, his 

head bashed in while driving through an underpass, his parents won $26 million. This kind of tragedy is 

avoidable if you have conscientious, attentive people on the second level. 

Thank you, 

Lionelle Hamanaka 

 



Dear Council Members 

 

I am writing this letter on behalf of Intro 289A 

As a licensed guide in New York City, I have been invited many times to go on the double decker buses 

to give my opinion of the content written for guides to discuss to their visitors.  I have witnessed many 

times, tourists ignoring the warning to “PLEASE” stay seated at all times, and never stand on your seats, 

when attempting to take photos during the tour.  As the bus moves through City streets, it passes 

overhead traffic lights and street lights, that if standing, particularly if you get on a seat, bring people to 

collision closeness.  It can be a dangerous situation with tragic results.  Having a live, responsible party 

atop the buses, is the only way to prevent injury and maintain the safety of passengers. Using licensed 

tour guides is the way to reliably perform the necessary safety functions.   

 

Thank you, 

Bob Gelber 

Licensed Guide 



Lower Manhattan traffic congestion issues 

All,  

 

I am in total support of Council Member Margaret Chin's legislation capping tour buses and specifically large tour buses in Lower Manhattan. 

 

1.  In Chinatown and the Civic Center we are already experiencing Worth Street shutdown for 9 more years. Currently Mosco Street is being dug up in the heart of 

Chinatown. 

 

2.  This on top of the permanent closure of Park Row and other surrounding east/west and north/south streets. 

 

3.  The proposed raising of the Verrazano Bridge toll to $17.00, according to the New York Times, will cause more cars and trucks to use Canal Street as a 

thoroughfare. 

 

4.  The "L" train shut down will pour hundreds of buses a week onto Delancey and points south, west and north. 

Thank you for proposing this critical legislation. 

 

Sincerely, 

Jen-Jen Yeh 

Chatham Towers resident 

Lower Manhattan 

 

  



Support for tour bus legislation 

Hi, 

 

I am in support of Council Member Margaret Chin's legislation capping tour buses 

and specifically large tour buses in Lower Manhattan. 

 

1.  In Chinatown and the Civic Center we are already experiencing Worth Street 

shutdown for 9 more years. Currently Mosco Street is being dug up in the heart of 

Chinatown. 

 

2.  This on top of the permanent closure of Park Row and other surrounding 

east/west and north/south streets. 

 

3.  The "L" train shut down will pour hundreds of buses a week onto Delancey and 

points south, west and north. 

 

4.  The proposed raising of the Verrazano Bridge toll to $17.00, according to the 

New York Times, will cause more cars and trucks to use Canal Street as a 

thoroughfare. 

 

Thank you for proposing this critical legislation. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Lena Sze 

Chatham Towers resident 

Lower Manhattan 



Double Decker Tourist Bus 

Dear All,  

We are traveling abroad but I took the time to write because we have seen the uptick in DD tourist buses 

weaving their way through SoHo and down Broadway. 

 

We applaud our Council member Margaret Chin for submitting Int 0725-2018 to put a cap on the number of buses. But it's our 

experience with the huge number of buses passing down Broadway  that the proposed cap is too high.  

 

 Their clients, at times, can be loud and rowdy, egged on by the bus staff and they produce a fair amount of 

pollution/exhaust. 

Our family requests additional legislation calling for stronger controls on the highly impactful and barely regulated Double-Decker 

Tourist Bus Industry in Downtown Manhattan. 

 

We urge that the Councilwoman consider taking measures to lower the cap even further. 

 

Thank you, 

Ronnie Wolf 

Steve Leon 

Perry Leon 

Daryl Leon 

 

  

http://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3458223&GUID=DFC7DDF1-5C16-4563-976A-04B520E1BA8F&Options=&Search=


Int 0725-2018  Limiting the number of sightseeing bus licenses. 

I am wholeheartedly in favor of the passage of this bill. 

Busses p[ass by my window dozens of times an hour , forcing me to keep my third floor windows closed to 

protect from the still used microphones and the related noise  and fumes. 

Tourists are welcome, but these buses abuse the quality of life of your residential constituents. 

Thank you for initiating this legislation. It is a first step. 

 

Sincerely 

Leigh Behnke 

Don Eddy 

543 Broadway  

NYC , NY 10012 

 

  



NYCC Hearing on Double Decker Tourist Bus Legislation 

Hello,  

I am the president of the board of 134-138 Grand Street. I am writing to voice our building¹s concern around the 

the noise, traffic and pollution created by double-decker / tour buses in the neighborhood.  We live and work in 

this building. There are kids, newborns and pets living in here and there is already enough traffic and honking as 

it is. Please consider additional legislation for stronger controls on the highly impactful and barely regulated 

Double-Decker Tourist Bus Industry in Downtown Manhattan.  

Tomorrow Tuesday 04/24 at 1PM at City Hall Committee Room there will be a hearing on legislation for new 

controls on Double-Decker Tourist buses. As part of a package of bills on this subject, our Councilmember 

Margaret Chin has submitted Int 0725-2018 to put a cap on the number of buses. But our experience with the 

huge number of buses passing down Broadway shows that the proposed cap is too high, and will be urging the 

cap to be lowered. 

 

In fact, little of the legislation being put forward on Tuesday goes nearly far enough to control the operations of 

these behemoths that have taken over Broadway and nearby streets in our neighborhoods. But this hearing 

gives the opportunity to encourage further controls on all these buses. And with the upcoming L-Train Shutdown 

just a year from now, when problems all around our communities will increase, there is urgency for stronger 

action NOW. 

 

Members of our community plan on attending the 04/24 hearing but I wanted to represent those who will be 

unable to be there and to call for more impactful legislation from our City Council and stronger enforcement 

from the Department of Consumer Affairs.  

 

Thank you for your attention to this. 

Kindest Regards,  

Matt Harmon 

President, Ironclad Artists 134-138 Grand Street  

President  

Beggars Group US 

134 Grand Street 

New York, NY 10013 

mattharmon@beggars.com 

o. 646-218-1129  

m. 646-269-4219 

http://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3458223&GUID=DFC7DDF1-5C16-4563-976A-04B520E1BA8F&Options=&Search=
mailto:mattharmon@beggars.com


TOUR BUS LEGISLATION 

Please enter the following into testimony concerning the package of tour bus bills to be addressed by the 

NYC Council Committee on Consumer Affairs and Business Licenses tomorrow, April 24, 2018: 

 

I am writing to express support for the package of four bills proposing tour bus legislation that are being 

addressed by the NYC Council Committee on Consumer Affairs and Business Licenses tomorrow, April 

24, 2018.  Throughout the years, Community Board 2, Manhattan (CB2) has supported all the actions in 

this package of bills in previous resolutions.  In these resolutions, we¹ve also emphasized the importance 

of strong oversight of tour bus activities and continue to urge that this be stressed. 

 

Thank you, 

 

Shirley Secunda, Chair 

Traffic and Transportation Committee 

Community Board No. 2, Manhattan 

 

  



TOUR BUS LEGISLATION 

I REGRET I CANNOT ATTEND THE MEETING BUT REQUEST MY EMAIL BELOW BE ENTERED 

INTO TESTIMONY 

  

I write as a resident of the superblocks and a founding member of OUR STREETS OUR LIVES 

which for a decade has worked on this issue which has such a negative impact on our health, our 

environment and our safety. 

  

We strongly support tour bus legislation  The most important part of this legislation is STRONG 

CONTROL AND STRICT OVERSIGHT 

  

  

There is no change without penalty  monetary or otherwise 

  

We appreciate your efforts regarding this matter. 

  

  

Sincerely 

  

  

Judith Chazen Walsh 

3 Washington Square Village  

New York, NY 10012 

judynorm@nyc.rr.com 

 

  

mailto:judynorm@nyc.rr.com


support for Tour Bus legislation + lower limits 

My family and I fully support your efforts to pass new legislation regarding the very intrusive TOUR BUSES 

which have overcome our streets, fouled our air and created problems continously for our communities. 

While we're unable to attend the hearing, we hope you'll take into account our concerns. 

  

We believe that the limit on the number of buses is much too high and should be lowered. These buses are 

traveling paid advertisements for businesses and have become a blight on our neighborhoods.  There are far 

too many of them and often there is only one person onboard beside the driver.  It's a waste of fuel and  our 

city streets too crowded to continue to permit so many buses.    As the Council considers "congestion pricing" 

it should consider that these tour buses are major congesters of our city streets. Please make stricter limits to 

protect our neighborhoods. 

  

Thank you. 

  

The Rackow family 

505 Laguardia Place 

NYC, NY 10012 

 

  



Double-decker bus legislation 

Dear Chairman Espinal, 

 

I am a resident of 542 Broadway and, along with my neighbors, endure the daily onslaught  

of tourist buses that pass through SoHo to pickup and disgorge tourists. The number of  

tourists as well as the serious pollution and noise from these buses has a profound negative  

impact on the quality of life of our neighborhood. 

 

I am unable to attend the hearing tomorrow, April 24, so am writing to ask for your support for 

greater controls on tourists buses. I know that member Margaret Chin has submitted Int 0725-2018 to put a  

cap on the number of these buses but many residents of this neighborhood believe this cap is  

too high. With the imminent L-Train Shutdown a year from now, when problems all around our  

communities will increase, we now have an urgent situation. We need strong action immediately!  

 

Please support our neighborhood and demand a strict limit on the number of double decker  

busses passing through SoHo.  

 

Thank you. 

Renée Monrose 

 

542 Broadway 

New York NY 10012 

 

  

http://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3458223&GUID=DFC7DDF1-5C16-4563-976A-04B520E1BA8F&Options=&Search=


please move for STRONGER CONTROLS on Double-Decker Tourist Buses in Downtown Manhattan 

Dear Rafael Espinal, whom we address as Chair of NYCC Comm. on Consumer Affairs, and Marian and Paul, who 

we hope will convey our wishes to Councilmember Chin, 

 

You may have seen two recent letters to the editor of the Villager I wrote as President of Friends of Petrosino 

Square expressing our profound concerns about the current DOT plan for the L-train shutdown that would bring 

up to 70 buses an hour over the Williamsburg Bridge, with 40 or 50 of them shuttling along Delancy/Kenmare 

Street and turning uptown on Cleveland Place, the street on which I live and which forms the eastern edge of 

Petrosino Park. 

 

Especially with this additional stress coming soon to our neighborhood there is no more important time to 

mitigate the stress we already experience from the traffic in double-decker buses hurtling down Broadway, two 

short blocks west of Petrosino Square. 

 

Please lower the cap on the number of tourist buses allowed to glut our mixed-use residential neighborhood. 

Despite gentrification, we are still a neighborhood of seniors, immigrants, and families raising children, many of 

whom attend the DeSoto School (PS 130) at 143 Baxter Street, and before that Chinatown Head Start at 180 

Mott Street. 

 

Please protect the vulnerable elderly, the vulnerable young, and other constituents in between by curbing the 

stress on our community from these hulking double-decker buses hurtling through our already, and soon-to-be 

even more, overcrowded streets. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Georgette Fleischer 

President, Friends of Petrosino Square 

 



	

	 	 [OVER--]	

STATEMENT OF JEFFREY L. RIBACK, ESQ. BEFORE THE NEW YORK CITY COUNCIL’S 

COMMITTEE ON CONSUMER AFFAIRS AND BUSINESS LICENSING 
APRIL 24, 2018 

 
 

 
CHAIRMAN ESPINAL AND MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE, GOOD AFTERNOON: 

 

MY NAME IS JEFF RIBACK, AND I AM A NATIVE NEW YORKER, A MANHATTAN 

RESIDENT, A RETIRED LAWYER, AND NOW A LICENSED NEW YORK CITY SIGHTSEEING 

GUIDE AND A MEMBER OF THE GUIDES ASSOCIATION OF NEW YORK CITY. 

 

I'M HERE TODAY TO PERSONALLY URGE THE COMMITTEE TO VOTE FOR APPROVAL OF 

INT. NO. 289-A, AND TO SUPPORT ITS PASSAGE BY THE FULL CITY COUNCIL.  MANY 

SPEAKERS HERE THIS AFTERNOON HAVE OFFERED, OR WILL OFFER, TESTIMONY ON THE 

POTENTIAL SAFETY BENEFITS ACCRUING TO DOUBLE-DECKER BUS PASSENGERS, 

PEDESTRIANS, AND VEHICULAR TRAFFIC, WHEN AN OBSERVANT AND ENGAGED 

LICENSED TOUR GUIDE IS PRESENT ON THE UPPER DECK OF THE BUS. 

 

WHEN COMPANIES ELECT TO USE ONLY CANNED RECORDINGS AS BUSES RAPIDLY PASS 

BY TOURIST SITES, OR INSTEAD, ASSIGN POORLY PAID "SAFETY MONITORS" TO SIT ON THE 

UPPER DECK OF BUSES IN LIEU OF A LICENSED GUIDE, THE POTENTIAL FOR SERIOUS 

INJURY TO RIDERS AND NEARBY PEDESTRIANS, AND DAMAGE TO PASSING VEHICLES CAN 

INCREASE SIGNIFICANTLY. 

 

AND WHILE SAFETY IS THE MAIN CONCERN ADDRESSED HERE TODAY REGARDING INT. 

NO. 289-A, THERE IS ALSO A COLLATERAL BENEFIT TO HAVING LICENSED GUIDES 

PRESENT ON THESE BUSES—NAMELY, THAT A LICENSED GUIDE, KNOWLEDGEABLE AND 

FAMILIAR WITH THE CITY, IS ABLE TO INTERACT WITH PASSENGERS, RESPOND TO THEIR 

QUESTIONS, AND OFFER RESTAURANT, SHOPPING, AND ENTERTAINMENT SUGGESTIONS 

TO RIDERS DURING THE TOUR OR AT ITS END, GREATLY ENHANCING BOTH THE QUALITY 
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OF THE TOUR AND THE RIDER’S EXPERIENCE OF THE CITY, NOT ONLY TO THE BENEFIT OF 

THE BUS COMPANY, BUT ALSO TO THE BENEFIT OF THE LOCAL ECONOMY.        

 

LAST YEAR, THE COUNCIL MISSED AN OPPORTUNITY TO PASS SIMILAR LEGISLATION, CO-

SPONSORED BY CHAIRMAN ESPINAL, TO REQUIRE LICENSED GUIDES TO BE PRESENT ON 

THE UPPER DECK OF BUSES, WHEN TOURISTS ARE ALSO PRESENT.  I URGE YOU TO NOT 

MISS THAT OPPORTUNITY AGAIN. 

 

THANK YOU FOR YOUR CONSIDERATION.    

 



To Councilmember Espinal and members of the  

Committee on Consumer Affairs and Business 

Licensing: 

 

At the committee’s hearing of April 24, I 

submitted testimony regarding Intro 289 A. 

The following are supplemental observations: 

 

1.Evidence that a safety monitor is 

necessary atop double deckers. 

Throughout the decades quick thinking 

and action on the part of licensed guides 

have averted many accidents, some 

which might have been fatal.  

a. Guides have consistently admonished 

overly enthusiastic passengers to sit 

while the bus was in motion, and when 

verbal warnings were not heeded, 

guides have pulled passengers back into 



their seats just before they would have 

collided with low hanging street lights 

or signs. 

 

b. Sometimes a passenger’s risky 

behavior puts the public as well as 

himself in jeopardy.  To illustrate: a tour 

guide prevented a passenger from 

hurling a large package or backpack to 

the street below. It almost certainly 

would have hit a cab passing by. Tour 

guides make certain that rain ponchos 

are collected, lest they blow off and 

land on windshields of moving vehicles 

– a clear recipe for disaster. 

 

There is precedence for requiring 

employers to hire staff for the purpose 

of protecting public safety and well-

being. For example, NYC law mandates 



that residential buildings must be 

serviced by supers who live in or 

nearby the building. Some states have 

legislated that hospitals maintain a 

certain minimum nurse-to-patient 

ratio. And secular, as well as religious, 

law oversees kosher certification, 

meaning that the state would require a 

rabbi to be employed by any food 

concern seeking the official kosher 

seal.  

 

2. Why the safety monitor must be a 

licensed tour guide: 

a.  It is inevitable that any bus 

company employee who is not driving 

and on board the double decker is going 

to engage with customers, that is, 

engage with them beyond the purpose 

of protecting safety. And it is equally 



inevitable that the engagement can 

shade into a tour. Only a licensed guide 

may give tours in New York City. 

Therefore, it is sensible to have the 

person responsible for safety be a 

licensed guide. 

b. Tour guides on double deckers 

generally regard their employment 

there as part of a serious career path, 

either preparing them for freelance 

work or establishing and/or 

maintaining a long-term relationship 

with the company.  Because the guide 

has a professional investment in her 

work, she takes particular care to 

safeguard her customers. 

c.  As outlined in the text above, guides 

on double deckers have a decades-long 

track record in protecting both 

customers and the public from harm.  



Judy Richheimer 
Chair/Government Relations Committee 
Guides Association of New York City 
 
Executive Vice President 
Chelsea Reform Democratic Club 
 



 

The following is testimony from two 

guides who could not make it to the 

hearing: 

 

My name is John Semlak. I am tour 

guide for Gray Line New York 

Citysightseeing.  .  I ask your support for 

289-A . 

 

While double decker buses are a great 

way to see the city, there are constant 

dangers.  Last week I had a family with 

young children aboard, enjoying their 

first visit to the city.  While the parents 

were taking pictures, the children were 

climbing on the railings on the side of 

the bus and could have easily gotten 

into a precarious situation.  I quickly 

responded and asked the parents to see 



to their children.  I make warnings of 

this nature every day that I work on a 

double decker bus. 

 

It is my overwhelming experience on 

the buses that one-time warnings, 

especially of a recorded or written 

nature, are not enough to keep people 

from standing on top of a moving bus 

and exposing themselves to danger.  

During a typical 2-hour bus tour I make 

a safety announcement at least 5-10 

times but many riders don't listen, are 

unable to, or these simply forget and 

stand up spontaneously.  To keep 

visitors from standing I have to 

intervene directly.  While I am a multi-

lingual guide I still have to use hand 

gestures to instruct people to remain 

seated.    



Our buses have been most dangerous in 

bad weather. Once, when conditions 

were slippery, a rider fell running up the 

stairs, hit her head and broke her 

glasses.  After that, I did not allow 

passengers to use the stairs while the 

bus was in motion.   

 

Double decker buses provide mass 

transportation for many visitors who are 

unable or unwilling to use our subway.  

They provide a great view of our city's 

landmarks.  And a guided tour provides 

a wonderful introduction to our city.  

But there are constant dangers in low 

hanging traffic lights, signs, and tree 

branches.  Sudden stops while 

passengers are standing can cause 

serious injuries.  Having a licensed tour 

guide aboard the bus who can deal with 



safety issues is the best way to ensure 

that visitors safely experience the city.   

 

John Semlak 

Tour Guide 

Gray Line New York City  

 

Testimony given on video by double 

decker guide Austin Kuras: 

 

About eight months ago I was giving a 

night tour, my favorite tour -- we get to 

take people throughout the whole city -- 

and right at the beginning of the tour I 

hear some commotion behind me. I turn 

and see a mother, a little bit panicky, 

and that her daughter had found a way 

to get her head stuck between two bars. 

The daughter was crying and the 

mother was freaking out as she was 



trying to pry her loose. Luckily, I had the 

mic, yelled down to Carlos, “hey, stop 

the bus.” He stopped the bus in front of 

Bryant Park and he helped me pry the 

bars just a quarter of an inch, which was 

enough to release the girl. I was so 

relieved. I just changed the seats, having 

the girl sit away from the outside, and 

the tour went on. 

My commentary: That story 

illustrates why safe touring takes two 

responsible people on board the bus 

-- the driver and the guide. Without 

the guide on board, it would have 

been impossible for the driver to 

know what was happening on top. 

To avert accidents, you need a guide 

with a mic who can communicate 

with the driver. 

___________________________ 

 



Dan Brown: In the past I have come close myself to getting hit by a traffic light on the upper level, 

and at least once or twice I grabbed people and pulled them down from the path of a traffic light, 

but this was back when I was working for CitySights, whose buses are taller than ours.  

 



To all concerned:

I support Int. 289-A, the double decker bus safety bill heard Tuesday, April 24 at City
Hall by the Consumer Affairs Committee.

Daniel Brown
District 9



4/24/2018 

City Hall: in Support of Int. 289-A 

 

My name is Brien Milesi and I have been a tour guide in the double-decker bus industry for nearly 8  

years.  I am also one of the shop stewards  for the New York City branch of the TWU 100 while employed  

at Big Bus.  Of all of the jobs I have performed in my life, tour guiding is my favorite.  I meet people every  

day  from all around the world, I lend my advice, insights and recommendations for those less informed,  

and as I am driven throughout this grand city every day I am reminded how great a place NYC truly is.  

Giving an informative, exciting and vibrant tour on a gorgeous day just like today is one of the reasons 

 why I do this job.  In what has become one of the most lucrative industries in New York City, Sightseeing 

 will not be going away anytime soon. That is why it is CRUCIAL that we maintain, as city ambassadors, a  

standard that will keep people returning year after year, generation after generation, and climate after  

climate. This standard, besides employing awesome tour guides such as me, also includes a culture of  

safety.  Having a DCA-licensed physical presence on the 2nd floor of double-decker buses not only  

ensures that visitors have the best time of their lives, but also preserves the very existence of those  

lives.  Answering questions while reminding persons to please sit while they ride our buses, reviewing 

 maps while having that intrepid photographer not lean over the rails and reminding tourists to remain 

 seated until the bus comes to a complete stop. These simple tasks, while out of context may seem  

obvious, need to be reinforced as the lure, energy and bustle of New York City may cause our visitors  

quite absent-mindedly to  temporarily forget.  Having a licensed sightseeing guide on top of all double- 

decker buses is paramount in the business model of ongoing bus operations here in our fine city.  I invite  

you to please become a part of this group that will bring the proposed initiative 289-A into law. Thank  

you for your time and have a great day. 

 

 



-- ~--, 

April 25, 2018 

New York City Council: 

I am writing in support of Int. 289-A. City Council, heard April 24, 2018, at the Consumer 
Affairs Committee. 

Summary: Sight-seeing tour buses can be challenging to operate for drivers 
who are expected to narrate .tours and otherwise interact with, entertain and 
attend to their passengers. The distractions associated with these competing 
duties could lead to traffic violations, accidents and even injuries to 
passengers, other vehicles and pedestrians'alike. Moreover, these distractions 
and safety concerns may be more pronounced for double-decker tour buses 
because they accommodate twice as many passengers on separate levels. 
This lawwouldrequire double-decker sight-seeing tour buses to always have 
at least one licensed employee present on the upper level of the bus in addition 
to the driver when passengers are present on the upper level. This 
requirement could help to alleviate distractions to drivers, thereby creating a 
safer environment on NYC streets. 

~/~ 
Thomas Cloutier 
2462 Valentine Ave 
Apt. 42 
Bronx, NY 10458 
718-295-9987 
tdoutier7@verizon.net 
Council District 15 



Please support Int. 289-A 

 

Dear Consumer Affairs Committee, 

 

Please support Int. 289-A for the safety of all New Yorkers. This bill requires 

double-decker tour buses to have a guide on the upper level. 

 

Sincerely, 

Sheila Hamanaka 

West 94th St. 

NY, NY 10025 

 

Sheila 

 


























